
Nine persons arrested during anti-
illegal worker operations (with photo)

     The Immigration Department (ImmD) mounted a series of territory-wide
anti-illegal worker operations codenamed "Twilight", and a joint operation
with the Hong Kong Police Force codenamed "Windsand", for three consecutive
days from January 2 to yesterday (January 4). A total of eight suspected
illegal workers and one suspected employer were arrested.
 
     During the anti-illegal worker operations, ImmD Task Force officers
raided 21 target locations, including a commercial building, industrial
buildings, premises under renovation, residential buildings, restaurants and
a retail shop. The arrested suspected illegal workers comprised four men and
four women, aged 30 to 60. Among them, one man was suspected of using and
being in possession of a forged Hong Kong identity card. Furthermore, one
man, aged 34, was suspected of employing the illegal workers and was also
arrested.

     An ImmD spokesman said, "Any person who contravenes a condition of stay
in force in respect of him or her shall be guilty of an offence. Also,
visitors are not allowed to take employment in Hong Kong, whether paid or
unpaid, without the permission of the Director of Immigration. Offenders are
liable to prosecution and upon conviction face a maximum fine of $50,000 and
up to two years' imprisonment. Aiders and abettors are also liable to
prosecution and penalties."
 
     The spokesman warned, "As stipulated in section 38AA of the Immigration
Ordinance, an illegal immigrant, a person who is the subject of a removal
order or a deportation order, an overstayer or a person who was refused
permission to land is prohibited from taking any employment, whether paid or
unpaid, or establishing or joining in any business. Offenders are liable upon
conviction to a maximum fine of $50,000 and up to three years' imprisonment.
Under the prevailing laws, it is an offence to use or possess a forged Hong
Kong identity card or a Hong Kong identity card related to another person.
Offenders are liable to prosecution and upon conviction face a maximum fine
of $100,000 and up to 10 years' imprisonment."
 
     The spokesman reiterated that it is a serious offence to employ people
who are not lawfully employable. Under the Immigration Ordinance, the maximum
penalty for an employer employing a person who is not lawfully employable,
i.e. an illegal immigrant, a person who is the subject of a removal order or
a deportation order, an overstayer or a person who was refused permission to
land, has been significantly increased from a fine of $350,000 and three
years' imprisonment to a fine of $500,000 and 10 years' imprisonment to
reflect the gravity of such offences. The director, manager, secretary,
partner, etc, of the company concerned may also bear criminal liability. The
High Court has laid down sentencing guidelines that the employer of an
illegal worker should be given an immediate custodial sentence.
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     According to the court sentencing, employers must take all practicable
steps to determine whether a person is lawfully employable prior to
employment. Apart from inspecting a prospective employee's identity card, the
employer has the explicit duty to make enquiries regarding the person and
ensure that the answers would not cast any reasonable doubt concerning the
lawful employability of the person. The court will not accept failure to do
so as a defence in proceedings. It is also an offence if an employer fails to
inspect the job seeker's valid travel document if the job seeker does not
have a Hong Kong permanent identity card. Offenders are liable upon
conviction to a maximum fine of $150,000 and to imprisonment for one year. In
that connection, the spokesman would like to remind all employers not to defy
the law by employing illegal workers. The ImmD will continue to take resolute
enforcement action to combat such offences.
 
     Under the existing mechanism, the ImmD will, as a standard procedure,
conduct an initial screening of vulnerable persons, including illegal
workers, illegal immigrants, sex workers and foreign domestic helpers, who
are arrested during any operation with a view to ascertaining whether they
are trafficking in persons (TIP) victims. When any TIP indicator is revealed
in the initial screening, the ImmD officers will conduct a full debriefing
and identification by using a standardised checklist to ascertain the
presence of TIP elements, such as threats and coercion in the recruitment
phase and the nature of exploitation. Identified TIP victims will be provided
with various forms of support and assistance, including urgent intervention,
medical services, counselling, shelter or temporary accommodation and other
supporting services. The ImmD calls on TIP victims to report crimes to the
relevant departments immediately.

  

Inspection of aquatic products
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imported from Japan

     In response to the Japanese Government's plan to discharge nuclear-
contaminated water at the Fukushima Nuclear Power Station, the Director of
Food and Environmental Hygiene issued a Food Safety Order which prohibits all
aquatic products, sea salt and seaweeds originating from the 10
metropolis/prefectures, namely Tokyo, Fukushima, Ibaraki, Miyagi, Chiba,
Gunma, Tochigi, Niigata, Nagano and Saitama, from being imported into and
supplied in Hong Kong.
 
     For other Japanese aquatic products, sea salt, and seaweeds that are not
prohibited from being imported into Hong Kong, the Centre for Food Safety
(CFS) of the Food and Environmental Hygiene Department will conduct
comprehensive radiological tests to verify that the radiation levels of these
products do not exceed the guideline levels before they are allowed to be
supplied in the market.
 
     As the discharge of nuclear-contaminated water is unprecedented and will
continue for 30 years or more, the Government will closely monitor and step
up the testing arrangements. Should anomalies be detected, the Government
does not preclude further tightening the scope of the import ban.
 
     From noon on January 4 to noon today (January 5), the CFS conducted
tests on the radiological levels of 119 food samples imported from Japan,
which were of the "aquatic and related products, seaweeds and sea salt"
category. No sample was found to have exceeded the safety limit. Details can
be found on the CFS's thematic website titled "Control Measures on Foods
Imported from Japan"
(www.cfs.gov.hk/english/programme/programme_rafs/programme_rafs_fc_01_30_Nucl
ear_Event_and_Food_Safety.html).
 
     In parallel, the Agriculture, Fisheries and Conservation Department
(AFCD) has also tested 50 samples of local catch for radiological levels. All
the samples passed the tests. Details can be found on the AFCD's website
(www.afcd.gov.hk/english/fisheries/Radiological_testing/Radiological_Test.htm
l).
 
     The Hong Kong Observatory (HKO) has also enhanced the environmental
monitoring of the local waters. No anomaly has been detected so far. For
details, please refer to the HKO's website
(www.hko.gov.hk/en/radiation/monitoring/seawater.html).
 
     From August 24 to noon today, the CFS and the AFCD have conducted tests
on the radiological levels of 23 526 samples of food imported from Japan
(including 15 657 samples of aquatic and related products, seaweeds and sea
salt) and 6 666 samples of local catch respectively. All the samples passed
the tests.
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SCST to visit Shanghai

     The Secretary for Culture, Sports and Tourism, Mr Kevin Yeung, will
depart for Shanghai on January 7 (Sunday). He will meet with officials from
the Hong Kong and Macao Affairs Office of the Shanghai Municipal Government,
the Shanghai Municipal Administration of Culture and Tourism, and the
Shanghai Administration of Sports. Mr Yeung will attend the Shanghai-Hong
Kong City-to-City Culture Conference, jointly organised by Zuni Icosahedron
from Hong Kong and the Shanghai Cultural Research Centre, Institute of
Literature, Shanghai Academy of Social Sciences, and visit arts and cultural
institutions, sports and tourism facilities, and the Shanghai Disney Resort.
              
     Mr Yeung will return to Hong Kong on January 10 evening. During his
absence, the Under Secretary for Culture, Sports and Tourism, Mr Raistlin
Lau, will be the Acting Secretary for Culture, Sports and Tourism.

Update on cluster of Influenza A cases
in Kowloon Hospital

The following is issued on behalf of the Hospital Authority:

     Regarding an earlier announcement on a cluster of patients infected with
Influenza A, the spokesperson for Kowloon Hospital (KH) gave the following
update today (January 5):

     Following a contact tracing investigation, one more patient (aged 73) in
a male rehabilitation and medical extended care ward has tested positive for
Influenza A. The patient is now being treated in isolation at KH and is in
stable condition.

     Infection control measures have already been stepped up according to
established guidelines. All other patients in the ward are under close
surveillance.

     The case has been reported to the Hospital Authority Head Office and the
Centre for Health Protection for necessary follow up.
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Missing man in Hung Hom located

Â Â Â Â Â A man who went missing in Hung Hom has been located.

Â Â Â Â Â Lam Chun-loi, aged 70, went missing after he left his residence on
Sze Chun Street on January 3 noon. His family made a report to Police on the
same day.

Â Â Â Â Â The man was located on Ma Tau Chung Road, Kowloon City this morning
(January 5). He sustained no injuries and no suspicious circumstances were
detected.
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